## **Gendered Effects of Covid-19**

Challenges Facing The Swedish Health Workforce



GADIP, December 2020

This report has been written by Malva Staaf on behalf of GADIP - Gender and Development in Practice

Revised by Ulla Björnberg and Birgitta Jordansson

GADIP 2020 www.gadip.se info@gadip.se

Gothenburg, Sweden



## Content

List of abbreviations	1
Introduction	2
Method and structure	3

#### 1. Background

The Swedish healthcare workforce	4
The Swedish healthcare system	4
Swedish authorities providing Covid-19 guidelines	5

#### 2. Emerging challenges related to Covid-19

Lack of PPE and challenges in distribution
Differences in access to PPE 8
Sick leaves, "sickness attendance" and lack of staff
Relocations of health workers 11
Lack of Covid-19 testing of health workers1212

#### **3. Physical and mental health impacts of Covid-19**

Covid-19 infection among health workers	14
Structural inequalities i ncreasing the risk of infection	15
Mental health impacts of Covid-19 among health workers	16

#### 4. Challenges prior to Covid-19

General conditions in Swedish healthcare	18
Precarious employments	19
Elderly care's "lower status"	20
Conclusion	22
Endnotes	24

## List of abbreviations

- **CES** The Centre for Epidemiology and Community Medicine
- ICN International Council of Nurses
- IVO The Health and Social Care Inspectorate
- ICU Intensive care units
- JIT Just-in-time
- MHSA Ministry of Health and Social Affairs
- NBHW The National Board of Health and Welfare
- **NPM** New Public Management
- **OECD** Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development
- PHA The Public Health Agency
- **PPE** Personal protective equipment
- SAHP The Swedish Association of Health professionals
- SALAR The Swedish Association of Local Authorities and Regions
- SMA The Swedish Medical Association
- SWEA The Swedish Work Environment Authority
- WHO The World Health Organization

### Introduction

Swedish measures to mitigate the spread of the Covid-19 virus have in several ways been less restrictive than those in other countries and due to the divergence from the common European approach, renouncing strict lockdowns, Sweden's comparatively "lenient" response to the pandemic has caused national as well as international debates. A recently published report<sup>1</sup> show that there have only been a few legislative measures implemented since the beginning of the virus outbreak, hence the Swedish strategy has primarily relied on compliance with recommendations from governmental agencies.

However, the aspirations have been similar to other countries considering the aims of reducing transmission and "flatten the curve". In the national pandemic preparedness plan outlined by the Swedish Public Health Agency (PHA)<sup>2</sup>, the overarching aims are presented to be; to reduce the mortality and the morbidity in the population, to minimize various negative consequences for individuals and society at large, to protect people over the age of 70 and to avoid overwhelming the healthcare system.

Although it is too early to draw definitive conclusions on the effectiveness of specific strategies to mitigate the spread of Covid-19, the virus outbreak has shown that the implications and impacts have been unequally affecting different groups of the Swedish population. Statistics published in November 2020 reveal that out of a total of 5 941 deaths in Sweden, as many as 5 303 concern people over the age of 70.<sup>3</sup> A significant share of those diseased furthermore received care at special accommodations or in-home care<sup>4</sup>, which gave rise to debates on issues related to the operation of the care organizations as well as inadequate collaborations between the Swedish regions and municipalities.<sup>5</sup> At an early stage during the Covid-19 outbreak, PHA also reported the incidence in Covid-19 higher among foreign-born groups of the population.<sup>6</sup> Initially, this was largely explained with reference to deficient information and language barriers, yet ultimately it shed light on deepening spatialized socio-economic inequalities and factors of vulnerability such as cramped housing accommodations, occupations that cannot be performed from home and overall precarious working conditions promoting greater risk of infection.<sup>7</sup>

Moreover have health workers, of which a vast majority are women, struggled to stay safe in a high-pressure work environment where there have been severe staffing shortages, shortages in personal protective equipment (PPE) and of access to rapid testing of the virus. Due to health workers prolonged contact with patients/care recipients infected with Covid-19, identified or not, they thus have greater exposure to the virus and run greater risk of transmitting it to others.<sup>8</sup>

Against the outlined background this report aims to highlight some of the gendered, as well as classed and racialized, effects of Covid-19 by examining how the womendominated healthcare workforce responding to the pandemic have been affected by emerging challenges. More specifically the report centers the working conditions for nurses, assistant nurses and care assistants employed within different areas of care through examining national and regional Covid-19 measures, staff policy and structural frameworks prevailing the Swedish healthcare system. Due to the high death tolls among the elderly population receiving in-home care or care in special accommodations, the report furthermore puts particular emphasis on the working conditions for health workers employed within Swedish elderly care.

#### Method and structure

This report brings together a wide range of secondary sources collected between September 2020 and December 2020, predominantly from Swedish newspapers, Swedish labor unions and Swedish authorities. Additionally, the report compiles a selection of national and international surveys published over the last few years. Thus, through a broad mapping of secondary data, the report highlights various aspects of the Covid-19 pandemic's impacts on health workers as it emerged through the material reviewed. Yet since the Covid-19 pandemic is seemingly far from over, new insights are successively gained and further data is continuously being provided. Consequently, the examination presented in this report must be seen as a reflection of the information available and selected at the time of writing.

The main sections of the report are structured in four parts; the first part briefly gives background to the Swedish healthcare system and workforce, and to the national authorities instructed to limit the spread of infection. The second part examines challenges associated with the Covid-19 pandemic that is impacting health workers to varying extent, followed by a third part addressing the pandemic's impact on the physical and mental well-being of health workers during the current pandemic. The fourth and final part highlights a few notions regarding structural challenges in Swedish healthcare that have been recurrent in the material reviewed.

Quotations in the report have been translated from Swedish to English.

## 1. Background

#### The Swedish healthcare workforce

The Swedish healthcare workforce is largely women-dominated, which is in line with global figures showing that women make up around 70 percent of all workers in health and social care.<sup>9</sup> In 2018, the most common occupation in Sweden was assistant nurses employed within in-home care and elderly care, and out of 135 300 employees, 91 percent were women.<sup>10</sup> Among care assistants, an occupational group consisting of 72 265 employees, 76 percent were women and among nurses, an occupational group consisting of 47 450 employees, 89 percent were women.<sup>11</sup> Moreover, foreign-born health workers have great significance for the Swedish healthcare sector. Among care assistants, 40 percent are foreign-born, among nurses 12 percent are foreign-born and among assistant nurses 26 percent are foreign-born.<sup>12</sup> Overall, these statistics stress that women, not least foreign-born women, have played a crucial role in responding to the ongoing Covid-19 pandemic and the risks that predominantly women health workers incur.

#### The Swedish healthcare system

Healthcare in Sweden is provided by a national decentralized healthcare system divided into three administrative levels – state, regions and municipalities. The role of national government is to establish principles and guidelines, and set the political agenda for health and medical care that is being carried out through laws and ordinances, or agreements with the Swedish Association of Local Authorities and Regions (SALAR).<sup>13</sup> Sweden's 21 self-governed regions are responsible to provide residents with adequate healthcare and to implement internal controls of all healthcare operations, currently performed by the Health and Social Care Inspectorate (IVO). Furthermore, Sweden's 290 self-governed municipalities are instructed to provide adequate care for the elderly, in the home or in special accommodations. Their duties also include care for people with physical disabilities or psychological disorders and providing support and services for people released from hospital care as well as for school healthcare.

The basic health and medical care is commonly referred to as primary care comprised of general medical practitioners offering medical examinations, care and treatment of most common conditions and illnesses. Specialized care is the term for care that requires more specialized medical measures than what is available through primary care, and highly specialized care refers to care offered at certain hospitals. Elderly care is referring to both care provided in special accommodations (elderly homes) and in-home elder care. These services, like all other healthcare services in Sweden, can be both public and private.<sup>14</sup>

The National Board of Health and Welfare (NBHW) states that Swedish healthcare continues to demonstrate good results in international measurements<sup>15</sup>, and the Swedish government furthermore asserts that many of the challenges confronting Swedish healthcare can also be seen in other countries such as issues of access, quality, efficiency and funding.<sup>16</sup> Yet, important to note is that the Swedish healthcare system has seen vast changes since the 1990's financial crisis, and the new ways of governing healthcare – also known as New Public Management (NPM) – has both affected the way healthcare organizations are run as well as the staffing of the organizations.<sup>17</sup> Research also show that the trends in change implied with NPM have led to higher workloads, lower degrees of job security, lower job satisfaction, and increased fatigue as well as more psychosomatic symptoms among healthcare staff.<sup>18</sup>

#### Swedish authorities providing Covid-19 guidelines

The responsible authorities instructed to limit the spread of infection in Sweden are mainly PHA, coordinating communicable disease control at national level, and NBHW, supporting and coordinating the health and medical care preparedness of the various regions.<sup>19</sup> As an expert authority in issues on infection control, PHA is thus providing guidelines regarding protective measures against Covid-19 for workers within health and social care, which comprises recommendations to follow basic hygiene routines as well as existing routines outlined to prevent droplet and contact-spread infections. In some cases, protective clothing and other PPE is also recommended.<sup>20</sup> NBHW, working under the Ministry of Health and Social Affairs (MHSA) with a wide range of activities within the field of social services, health and medical services, patient safety and epidemiology have furthermore been publishing a large number of knowledge-based reports and web-based guidance's for the health workforce during the Covid-19 pandemic.<sup>21</sup> These reports serve to support decision makers on different levels of the healthcare system and include information about basic healthcare hygiene, introductions to new health workers, information on sick leave due to Covid-19 etc. Additionally, the Swedish Work Environment Authority (SWEA) has an important role in protecting health workers since they hold national responsibility to make sure that the Work Environment Act is being enforced. SWEA has also developed specific material and guidelines as a response to the outbreak of the Covid-19 virus.<sup>22</sup>

## 2. Emerging challenges related to Covid-19

#### **Changing PPE guidelines**

PHA has recurrently underlined the importance of all health workers feeling safe and secure at their workplace during the Covid-19 pandemic, which requires sufficient PPE and training in its use.<sup>23</sup> To mitigate transmission, a local risk assessment has been advised prior to every work activity in order to evaluate proper choice of protective clothing, PPE and other safety equipment.<sup>24</sup> However, the national guidelines regarding PPE have changed during the pandemic, and in April 2020 the Swedish regions reported that the standard PPE would onwards be comprised of visors, aprons and gloves.<sup>25</sup> The new guidelines did thus not advise of facemasks or full-coverage protective clothing, which was initially recommended, other than in particular cases.

#### Protective equipment in male professions is generally considered highly important, yet when it comes to ill health, sickness and even death in a women-dominated profession, it is suddenly no longer the case

Many health workers considered the new guidelines a lowering of the safety standards, which led to widespread protests and the creation of a Facebook-group as well as a petition under the slogan "Refuse to lower hygiene requirements – Covid-19" [authors translation]. The Facebook-group gathered over 30 000 members, and the petition raised around 5 500 signatures.<sup>26</sup> In a recently published article, it was furthermore revealed that SWEA had put forward a gendered aspect of the PPE guidance change, stating that protective equipment in male professions is generally considered highly important, "yet when it comes to ill health, sickness and even death in a womendominated profession, it is suddenly no longer the case".<sup>27</sup> The Swedish Association of Health Professionals (SAHP) also questioned the new guidelines, mainly due to divergences from the recommendations outlined by WHO.<sup>28</sup> However, the Swedish chief epidemiologist Anders Tegnell asserted that the new guidelines were not intended to lower the safety requirements and that the PPE recommendations were in fact in line with knowledge and experience "particularly pointed out by WHO".<sup>29</sup>

In June 2020, PHA once again updated the PPE guidelines stating that visors *and* facemasks should be used in all work activities that involve risk of contact with body

fluids when there is a confirmed or suspected Covid-19 infection.<sup>30</sup> Although, since the Swedish regions finally determine the local guidelines, there have been varying interpretations between different healthcare facilities throughout the pandemic.

#### Lack of PPE and challenges in distribution

The global shortage of PPE caused by "rising demand, panic buying, hoarding and misuse"<sup>31</sup>, and the shortage of PPE within the Swedish healthcare sector have been debated issues since the beginning of the Covid-19 outbreak. There have also been numerous debates regarding deficiencies in the distribution of PPE among the Swedish regions and municipalities, and deficiencies in pandemic preparedness regarding protective clothing, PPE and other safety equipment.

In a national status report from April 2020<sup>32</sup>, NBHW stated that the Swedish regions needed assistance in ensuring adequate protective equipment for health workers over time, and several regions also reported about a lack of adequate PPE. An examination outlined by the Swedish news program *Ekot*<sup>33</sup> released in April 2020 moreover shows that the three urban regions that was (at the time) hardest hit by the Covid-19 virus, Region Stockholm, Region Västra Götaland and Region Skåne, lacked requirements to keep stocks of protective clothing, PPE and other safety equipment in their epidemic contingency plans. Hence the three regions placed their orders on protective equipment when the outbreak of Covid-19 was already a fact, competing with each other as well as large states on the international market, which resulted in various outcomes in terms of deliveries.

The emergency response manager at NBHW, Johanna Sandwall, considers the lack of PPE and other safety equipment within the Swedish regions largely dependent on economic models (just-in-time, JIT) that make it cheaper to keep things on the road — "a strategy that has proven malfunctioning when a disturbance occurs".<sup>34</sup> The Swedish Left Party furthermore states that the JIT concept is not suitable for the healthcare sector and argues that every region should keep stocks of protective equipment for emergencies.<sup>35</sup>

But the opinions on appropriate strategies differ. In October 2020, Region Västra Götaland reported that the stocks of adequate protective equipment during the first weeks of the pandemic outbreak was running out. However, the chairman of Västra Götaland's regional board, ultimately responsible for the region's activities, is critical towards keeping emergency stockpiles and states that the ability to make rapid adjustments and place quick deliveries on certain products is the right way to go.<sup>36</sup>

Despite the contradictory opinions regarding emergency stockpiles and pandemic preparedness, the established lack of PPE and other safety equipment has affected health workers to varying extent throughout the Covid-19 pandemic. An interview

study with 924 members of SAHP, "Nurse in times of Corona 2020" <sup>37</sup> [authors translation] published in May shows that only four out of ten nurses have had access to adequate protective equipment since the beginning of the virus outbreak. Almost 50 percent consider the patient safety decreased since the beginning of the virus outbreak and six out of ten who have managed patients/care recipients with a confirmed infection with Covid-19 consider the patient safety decreased due to Covid-19.

#### >> The Swedish healthcare sector was not equipped for the pandemic to hit

Johan Styrud, chairperson of the Swedish Medical Association (SMA), contends that the Swedish healthcare sector was not equipped for the pandemic to hit and declares that for those working at the "front-line" of the virus outbreak in primary care and in advanced in-home care, there has at times been very little protection at hand.<sup>38</sup> Styrud also declares that the lack of protective equipment has been significant in Swedish hospitals, which led the regions to the global market for PPE, yet stresses that the Swedish municipalities have had an even harder job competing at the international market for PPE.

#### Differences in access to PPE

Although the PPE shortages have affected a large proportion of all health workers, Sineva Ribeiro who is the chairperson of SAHP argues that the safety of staff working in hospitals has not been the greatest issue but the safety of staff working within municipal care due to severe lacks of PPE and inadequate safety routines.<sup>39</sup> The Swedish Municipal Workers' Union Kommunal also reveals that they have received particularly alarming messages on lacks of PPE from staff employed within the elderly care, and Kommunal furthermore highlights additional difficulties in obtaining a safe work environment and social distancing in in-home elder care since the staff is performing both health and social care interventions in an unregulated care environment.<sup>40</sup>

Furthermore, a prioritization of PPE for nurses, possibly at the expense of assistant nurses and care assistants employed within the elderly care, has been indicated in the debates surrounding protective equipment. One example of this regards a safety representative stop at an elderly home in northern Sweden that was revoked, despite severe lacks of approved respiratory protection. At the time of the safety representative stop, the municipality concerned in fact held stocks of respiratory protection, yet the employer considered these intended for the nurses, which left the assistant nurses with self-made (non-approved) protection.<sup>41</sup> Municipal employees around the country have also testified to being provided with inferior protective equipment compared to other occupational groups, or in worst case none at all, in a "distribution staircase" where

in-home care and hourly employees ended up at the bottom. 42

In a recently published report by SALAR, "Facts about the elderly care in light of the Corona pandemic"<sup>43</sup> [authors translation], numerous employees within the elderly care confirm that they have not had access to adequate PPE and other protective equipment since the beginning of the virus outbreak. The report moreover declares widespread uncertainties among the staff regarding PPE usage, as well as worries about the PPE shortage. A survey published in March 2020<sup>44</sup> conducted with 182 medically responsible nurses employed within the elderly care in different Swedish regions similarly shows that 55 percent of the participants' regarded the access to PPE low or critically low, and in June 2020, data collected by the analysis and research company Novus<sup>45</sup> revealed that every other worker within Swedish elderly care was *still* worried about the access to adequate safety equipment.

#### Several of the complaints made by health workers employed within the elderly care show that staff who tried to point out the shortcomings in safety routines to the management were silenced

By reason of the risk indications from Swedish elderly care, a national supervision is currently carried out by IVO<sup>46</sup>, and the initial control of 1 045 care activities confirms the image given in society in general; in-home elder care, elderly homes and other special accommodations have seen great challenges in preventing transmission. At present, in-depth supervision is relevant in approximately one in ten of the 1 045 inspected elderly care activities and IVO attests that they have observed examples of staff ordered to work despite having a confirmed infection with Covid-19, and examples of staff managing both healthy and ill care recipients without adequate PPE. Moreover, IVO has outlined several challenges in limiting the spread of infection within Swedish elderly care. In particular, the large amounts of information from different governmental agencies distributed in various channels has made it difficult for care managements to ensure that the staff have access to the latest information. Also, managers point at deficiencies in safety routines as well as difficulties in creating a sustainable staffing situation.

In September 2020, *Ekot* published a review<sup>47</sup> of complaints received by IVO during the spring. Several of the complaints made by health workers employed within the elderly care show that staff who tried to point out shortcomings in safety routines to the management were silenced, and some employees even state that the management actively tried to cover up how serious the situation really was.

#### Sick leaves, "sickness attendance" and lack of staff

Due to an increase in sick leaves and extensive staffing shortages, the Covid-19 crisis has entailed great demands on flexibility and endurance for health workers. During the spring 2020, it was reported about the increased workloads at Swedish intensive care units (ICU), and in April it was announced that the Swedish so-called "crisis situation agreement" had been activated for ICU's in Region Stockholm.<sup>48</sup> An article published in May 2020<sup>49</sup> moreover states that the situation at ICU's in all of Sweden have been highly pressured since the outlined preventive Covid-19 recommendations (stay at home at slightest symptom of illness) severely increased the overtime among healthcare staff that had to cover up for their absent colleagues. As evidence of this, an ICU at Södra Älvsborg hospital reported that the amount of overtime hours had increased 900 percent during April 2020 compared to April 2019.<sup>50</sup>

Although, the demands on health workers have not only exaggerated within the intensive care; IVO's inspection<sup>51</sup> of the elderly care particularly highlights an increasing amount of understaffed elderly homes worsened by the Covid-19 pandemic. In June 2020, the number of sick leaves at Swedish elderly homes was reported equivalent to over 6 200 full-time employees, yet an investigator at Kommunal believe the unrecorded numbers to be even higher. Kommunal as well as the reports from IVO also emphasize a problem that is well known in Swedish elderly care, that is the "sickness attendance" among employees who should report sick, yet attend work because the staffing is already heavily strained.<sup>52</sup>

#### There are multiple reasons behind employees reporting for work despite feeling ill; low-paid health workers can neither afford to stay at home, nor do they want to cause an additional burden for their already overburdened colleagues

As an illustration of the aforementioned difficulties with sickness attendances within the elderly care, 23 out of 57 employees at an elderly home in Gothenburg stated in a survey from April 2020<sup>53</sup> that they experienced one or more of the symptoms associated with Covid-19, however they were still at work ready to start their shifts. According to Kommunal's local chairperson, Ann Skarsjö, there are multiple reasons behind employees reporting for work despite feeling ill; low-paid health workers can neither afford to stay at home, nor do they want to cause an additional burden for their already overburdened colleagues. Furthermore, Skarsjö explains, managers have in fact urged employees to return to work, and on top of that, temporary workers are not covered by the currently abolished qualifying deduction<sup>54</sup> implemented by the Swedish government in response to the Covid-19 pandemic. This means that temporary workers do not get compensated for the qualifying period.

#### **Relocations of health workers**

Health workers have also suffered from extensive relocations due to the increased workloads and lack of staff implied with the Covid-19 pandemic. Ann Johansson, vice chairperson of SAHP, explains that the relocations has meant an entirely new situation for the Swedish healthcare system due to the fact that transfers between employers usually do not occur.<sup>55</sup> Johansson also underline that transfers of staff primarily should be based on voluntariness, however, "if the region employ you, your contract is applicable to all units within the region given the adequate competence".<sup>56</sup>

Despite many health workers seemingly have wanted to help, there are also several examples of relocations that were met with stark criticism from those concerned. One example is a notable case where a district nurse chose to resign after being relocated to the emergency care without her approval, and due to health reasons could not manage the increased workload and prolonged work hours.<sup>57</sup> Other examples are a planned relocation of school nurses that Eskilstuna Municipality wanted to place within the in-home elder care, assigned with tasks they had not performed in many years<sup>58</sup>, and a relocation of school nurses in Burlöv Municipality that were placed to work within the elderly care.<sup>59</sup> The latter raised loud protests among the nurses who considered the children's as well as their own well-being compromised. Overall, the previously cited study "Nurse in times of Corona 2020"<sup>60</sup> confirms that as many as 41 percent of the participants have had to change their tasks or change ward due to Covid-19, and 58 percent also state that they are dissatisfied with their work situation.

In May 2020 it was reported that one of the Swedish regions that had been impacted the most by relocations was Region Västerbotten.<sup>61</sup> Initially, the relocations mainly affected school nurses that were transferred to municipal healthcare institutions. Yet later on, staff from primary care, various care clinics and departments were also relocated to newly installed Covid-19-wards at different hospitals. Jenny Olsson, department chairman of SAHP Västerbotten, describes that healthcare staff that was relocated to infection and medical departments experienced feelings of merely "waiting for the crisis to hit", whilst at the same time neglecting their ordinary tasks. Olsson also states that this caused a lot of stress, worry and feelings of guilt among the staff, as well as increased the so-called "care-debt" (i.e. postponed surgeries, specialist care etc.) at several healthcare facilities.

#### > Even though the employees got their weekly rest on paper, in fact they only got one weekend off per six weeks, which gave them very little time for recovery

Statistics published in May 2020<sup>62</sup> moreover reveal a duplication of sick leaves at hospitals in Region Sörmland, Region Stockholm and Region Östergötland compared

to statistics from 2019. In Region Östergötland, a crew pool was established to solve the urgent need of staffing, but it was only partially based on voluntariness and many nurses were transferred against their approval. In Region Sörmland, the solution was deemed schedule changes, however this was met with discontent from healthcare staff who expressed feelings of being "shoved around". Lena Lindh, president of SAHP Sörmland, also emphasizes that even though the employees got their weekly rest on paper, in fact they only got one weekend off per six weeks, which gave them very little time for recovery.

#### Lack of Covid-19 testing of health workers

In a report published in June 2020<sup>63</sup> in-depth interviews with around thirty health workers have been conducted, aiming at giving voice to what staff within Swedish healthcare think that the general public should know about their work situation during the initial phase of the Covid-19 outbreak. The respondents expressed great concern over not knowing weather a colleague's symptoms were signs of a harmless flue or an infection with Covid-19, and the staff thus wished for all employees within the healthcare sector to be tested continuously. The report furthermore stresses that a low extent of testing of health workers has given rise to mistrust from healthcare managers who, according to the participants, seems to suspect a refusal to work when staff report sick due to Covid-19 symptoms.

At an early stage of the virus outbreak in Sweden, PHA recommended prioritized testing of health and social care staff, but to perform wide testing there is a need for sufficient material and staff with adequate competence. Region Stockholm states in an enforcement decision published in March 2020 that "there are currently not enough resources to take samples of healthcare staff"<sup>64</sup>, and in April 2020 it was reported about an acute lack of test material in several regions<sup>65</sup> and an overall shortage of biomedical analysts.<sup>66</sup>

#### The region's desire to improve the statistics over tested health workers led to healthcare staff being blamed for not raising the volumes of tested staff to the desired extent

An article published in June 2020<sup>67</sup> reveals that Region Stockholm did not provide broad testing of health care staff until May 2020 and as a solution to the lack of testing, and to the difficulties associated with home test kits, the staff was referred to a digital care app ("Always Open"). However, the app was also open to the general public, which placed healthcare staff in the same care queue as the rest of the population. Furthermore, the region's desire to improve the statistics over tested health workers led to healthcare staff being blamed for not raising the volumes of tested staff to the desired extent.

SALAR also verifies that it has taken a lot of time to bring about an appropriate broad testing of health workers employed within the elderly care, and several municipalities have recurrently emphasized difficulties in performing wide testing of staff.<sup>68</sup> Moreover, as 18 000 health workers in Region Stockholm were tested for a Covid-19 study in the beginning of April 2020, elderly care staff was not included among the participants despite the worsened situation at elderly homes and within in-home elder care.<sup>69</sup> As a response to a noted incident in Botkyrka Municipality where an employee within the elderly care was declined Covid-19 testing, twice, the employee's daughter initiated a petition demanding elderly care staff to be offered testing for the virus and urged health workers to sign.<sup>70</sup> However, Botkyrka Municipality took a different approach than the one decided upon in the City of Stockholm and instead offered health workers antibody tests.<sup>71</sup>

During the fall 2020, debates regarding testing of elderly care staff once again took off and medical organizations argued that, to reduce the risk of Covid-19 transmission, a more comprehensive testing of both staff and care recipients ought to be performed<sup>72</sup>. Since then, the effectiveness of performing antibody tests, Covid-19 tests, infection tracing and wide "screenings" has been evaluated.

# 3. Physical and mental health impacts of Covid-19

#### **Covid-19 infection among health workers**

There is currently no comprehensive data on confirmed infections with Covid-19 among the Swedish healthcare workforce. Neither are there any international uniform figures of illness among health workers according to the International Council of Nurses (ICN).<sup>73</sup> Though statistics compiled by PHA<sup>74</sup> released in May 2020 show that over 10 300 health care and social workers had tested positive for the Covid-19 virus, a number that corresponds to almost half of all confirmed cases (20 754) during the first three months of the pandemic outbreak.

Ann Johansson, vice president of SAHP, denotes that it is difficult to get a clear picture of how vulnerable healthcare staff has been due to the current lack of data, yet a plausible reason for the spread of infection is that health workers were tested very late on in the virus outbreak; "wide testing paired with trimmed hygiene and safety routines as well as adequate protective equipment could have been crucial factors in protecting the employees".<sup>75</sup>

A report published in April 2020<sup>76</sup> states that given sufficient protective equipment, the occupational exposure to Covid-19 should be minimal, which has been proven in other well-resourced settings. However, at high patient load, protective equipment has been limited in a large number of countries, including Sweden.

## Provide the second constraints of the sec

In April 2020, Covid-19 was classified as a work-related illness, and up until 18 October 2020, 6 281 Covid-19 related reports have been received by SWEA.<sup>77</sup> Out of the total amount of reports, 2 671 were received from assistant nurses and care assistants, 1 724 were received from nurses with special competence and 1 029 were received from personal assistants and in-home care assistants.<sup>78</sup> Thus, the reports make visible that Covid-19 has become the most prevalent work-related illness in Sweden – mainly among women employed within health and social care.

#### Structural inequalities increasing the risk of infection

The ongoing virus crisis has made socio-economic differences, residential segregation and already existing health challenges even more explicit, not least since the incidence in Covid-19 has been reported heightened among foreign-born population groups during various stages of the pandemic outbreak.<sup>79</sup> In April 2020, Stockholm suburbs Rinkeby – Kista, Spånga – Tensta suffered from greater spread of infection compared to the rest of the region, and PHA is currently investigating conceivable causes such as few possibilities to maintain social distancing due to overcrowded housing accommodations, occupations that cannot be performed from home (e.g. care, service and transport) and long commuting distances with public transports.<sup>80</sup>

However, the transmission of the virus in certain geographical areas has also been linked to ill-founded assumptions about "cultural patterns"<sup>81</sup>, and the spread of infection in Swedish elderly care has occasionally been explained with reference to "refugees" and "asylum seekers" among the staff who "may not always be understanding the information".<sup>82</sup> The Swedish nationalist and right-wing populist political party, the Sweden Democrats, was furthermore quick to declare themselves skeptical of Swedish elderly care "being used as an integration measure".<sup>83</sup>

The structural and material hinders obstructing compliance with the outlined preventive Covid-19 recommendations – promoting greater risk of infection among already vulnerable groups of people – need to be further assessed

Although there might have been inadequacies regarding the equal spread of Covid-19 related information to all citizens as well as to employees within the healthcare sector, the racist and xenophobic discourse permeating the public and political debate, and the guilt particularly laid upon foreign-born health workers require serious interrogation. Thus, the structural and material hinders obstructing compliance with the outlined preventive Covid-19 recommendations – promoting greater risk of infection among already vulnerable groups of people – need to be further assessed.

A recent geographical study<sup>84</sup> map out how potential risk factors for infectious diseases are localized in the city of Stockholm, Gothenburg and Malmö, in order to examine a potential interconnection between segregation and material hinders as a source for the seemingly heightened risk of infection with Covid-19 among foreign-born population groups. No certain causations were established, yet the study clearly sheds light on the inequalities that prevail in Sweden's largest city regions; cramped housing accommodations is overlapping with low education, a high share of households with both younger and older members, few car owners and a high share of residents working as assistant nurses and care assistants.

In a study published in the Swedish medical journal *Läkartidningen*<sup>85</sup> researchers also address a "vicious circle" of health workers potentially getting infected at the workplace due to lacks of adequate protective equipment/inadequate hygiene routines, and continue the spread of infection to family and community members, which in turn increases the risk of infecting even more health workers. Consequently, population surveys in geographically delimited areas have been advocated as well as targeted Covid-19 efforts and measures considering inequalities and exclusion.

## Mental health impacts of Covid-19 among health workers

In addition to risk of contracting the infection, health workers responding to the Covid-19 pandemic are also suffering from physical and mental exhaustion, elevated stress levels and emotional pain from loss of life as well as from having to make painful ethical decisions on patient care in an environment of constant shortages. Moreover, an important aspect that has been emphasized among health workers during the pandemic is bad conscience over not being able to comply with PHA's Covid-19 guidelines<sup>86</sup>, and staff employed within the elderly care have also articulated feelings of being misunderstood when reading how Swedish media presents their sector in a poor light.<sup>87</sup>

#### Staff employed within the elderly care have also articulated feelings of being misunderstood when reading how Swedish media presents their sector in a poor light

A report by the Centre for Epidemiology and Community Medicine (CES)<sup>88</sup> declares that health workers managing patients infected with Covid-19 are particularly vulnerable to mental health issues during and after the Covid-19 pandemic due to the increased risk of infection, and risk of infecting others, paired with rapidly changing directives around safety measurements and procedures causing stress and anxiety. Furthermore, healthcare staff who have been working under increased pressure throughout the Covid-19 pandemic has shown high rates of sickness absence due to psychiatric diagnoses already prior to the virus outbreak<sup>89</sup> which indicates prevalent problems among healthcare professions and the sick leaves are likely to increase within already pressured occupational groups.<sup>90</sup>

Several Swedish hospital managements also consider the increased workloads connected to Covid-19, and the difficulties in managing infected patients, a severe health hazard for the healthcare staff.<sup>91</sup> Worry and anxiety regarding ethical concerns,

stress due to an increased number of patients, not receiving enough support and not getting enough rest are emphasized as the most frequent risk factors for mental illness. The study "Nurse in times of Corona 2020"<sup>92</sup> furthermore show that one out of three Swedish nurses have experienced worry and concerns over being infected with Covid-19 and four out of ten have experienced worry and concerns over infecting others. One out of three nurses' also experience that they, due to Covid-19, cannot give the care they wish to give and almost one out of four nurses have experienced some kind of ethical stress regarding the triage of sick patients/care recipients.

Similarly, the national supervision of Swedish elderly care carried out by IVO<sup>93</sup> states that one of the greatest challenges for health workers in elderly homes and within in-home elder care during the Covid-19 pandemic has been a widespread anxiety concerning the risk of infection, and risk of infecting others. IVO also report that many employees are battling feelings of guilt over not attending work despite being ill, and over the well being of care recipients that are being compromised due to the prevailing circumstances.

## 4. Challenges prior to Covid-19

#### **General conditions in Swedish healthcare**

The hard labor conducted by health workers have generated the general public as well as politicians' praise during the Covid-19 pandemic, yet some argue that this follows a historical pattern with health workers entering the spotlight whenever there is a major crisis, only to recede into the margins of public and political consciousness during times of equilibrium.<sup>94</sup> Health workers have also expressed their discomfort of being labelled "heroes", a term that has been used plentiful in Swedish media, proclaiming that the heroism narrative sits uneasily with their own idea of the work they perform on a day-by-day basis.<sup>95</sup> Furthermore, the masculinized rethoric of war ("front-line workers", "soldiers" etc.) used to describe, and seemingly to enhance, the work of healthcare staff sheds light on the relationship between gender and status in the healthcare sector. Researchers also argue that invoking the language of heroism risks stifle much needed conversations about the obligations health workers have to work and the importance of reciprocity and limits to the levels of risk that we can expect health workers to shoulder.<sup>96</sup>

#### > While the Covid-19 pandemic indeed has implied additional challenges for the healthcare workforce, employees within Swedish healthcare have called out inadequacies in work environment, organization and patient safety for a long time

While the Covid-19 pandemic indeed has implied additional challenges for the healthcare workforce, employees within Swedish healthcare have called out inadequacies in work environment, organization and patient safety for a long time. Heavy workloads and demanding patient relations leaves occupational groups within health and social care particularly vulnerable to illness, and data show that health workers have the highest sickness absence rates in Sweden<sup>97</sup> prior to Covid-19. Recent statistics also confirm that women employed within Swedish healthcare, regardless of position, are lower paid than their male coworkers<sup>98</sup> and foreign-born health workers have testified to ethnic and racial discrimination from colleagues, patients/care recipients and managements.<sup>99</sup>

A report from 2018<sup>100</sup> outlined on behalf of Kommunal and SAHP reveals that up to four out of ten employees have regretted their choice of occupation due to the working conditions – the most common reasons being the wage situation and understaffing –

and more than 50 percent have considered changing workplace over the past year due to the overall working situation. 55 percent do not consider the employer to provide adequate conditions for them to do a good job and merely 33 percent of the employees consider the staffing adequate in order for them to do a good job. Moreover, 45 percent of the employees have trouble sleeping at least once a month due to the work situation, and only one fourth of the employees consider their work situation healthy. Lastly, six out of ten employees experience that their job has become more difficult over the past five years. Overall, the data presented is thus rather alarming, but consistent with messages received from health workers regarding their experiences during the first few months of the outbreak of Covid-19 in Sweden; poor working conditions, a long-term dismantling of the healthcare system with deteriorated economic resources and a lack of preparedness are particularly emphasized as causes of frustration.<sup>101</sup>

#### **Precarious employments**

The Covid-19 crisis has shed light on the employment conditions for staff working within Swedish healthcare. Particularly since precarious employments, meaning all forms of fixed-term employments, have been emphasized as a plausible reason for the spread of infection in elderly homes and within in-home elder care as it leads to reduced continuity, reduced competence and reduced influence for the staff.<sup>102</sup> Fixed-term employees furthermore do not have the right to sickness compensation, which clearly hampers the possibility to decline work hours despite being ill.<sup>103</sup> Referring to the precarious employment conditions among workers in health and social care, the national representative at Kommunal describes a growing "silent workforce"<sup>104</sup> with decreased opportunities to make demands on their work environment. The president of Kommunal similarly raises the issue of staff that has been afraid to speak up regarding deficiencies in the use of and access to PPE during the ongoing pandemic due to factors such as precarious employments, (low) levels of education and experience.<sup>105</sup>

#### Fixed-term employees do not have the right to sickness compensation, which clearly hampers the possibility to decline work hours despite being ill

Statistics from SALAR<sup>106</sup> show that the amount of fixed-term employments is somewhat higher within municipal healthcare than the average in the Swedish labor market, and that the share of full-time employments among nurses, assistant nurses and care assistants are considerably lower compared to other occupational groups within the municipalities. Among assistant nurses and care assistants employed within all areas of Swedish healthcare, around 29 percent are fixed-term employees, and part-time work is also common among the same occupational groups.<sup>107</sup> According to Kommunal, there is moreover a higher share of fixed-term employments within privately funded healthcare than within publically funded healthcare; 18 percent of all workers within public healthcare are fixed-term employees compared to 24 percent within private healthcare. Additionally, 50 percent of the fixed-term employees within the Swedish healthcare sector are employed under the most precarious conditions, being called in if necessary or work by hour.<sup>108</sup>

Data on employment conditions within the Swedish healthcare sector also show considerable differences between foreign-born and Swedish-born health workers. According to statistics from 2018<sup>109</sup>, 27 percent of all foreign-born health workers have a precarious employment, compared to 17 percent of all Swedish-born health workers. Precarious employments within Swedish elderly care are also more common among foreign-born workers; around 29 percent of Kommunal's foreign-born members have a precarious employment compared to 19 percent of the members born in Sweden. Noticeably, among those with a healthcare education, it is twice as common with precarious employments for foreign-born health workers compared to health workers born in Sweden.

#### Elderly care's "lower status"

The Covid-19 pandemic has markedly affected elderly home residents internationally with 19-72 percent of Covid-19 deaths occurring in special accommodations according to a report published in May 2020.<sup>111</sup> Simultaneously, research has pointed at national as well as international tendencies of neglect and undervalue of elderly care in terms of resources. Globally, elderly care staff is concentrated into lower status and worse terms of employment than the healthcare workforce in general; the wages are low and many employees work involuntary part-time or by hour.<sup>112</sup> Studies have also been put forward showing that elderly care staff traditionally receives less support than staff employed within other healthcare organizations in times of crisis<sup>113</sup>, and Swedish health workers employed in municipal care have confirmed this tendency by expressing dissatisfaction with the predominant focus on emergency care and the reducing of elderly care to "the last step in the care chain".<sup>114</sup>

#### \* Most countries pandemic control, including Sweden's, placed an initial focus on the intensive care, which was prioritized regarding protective equipment and testing of the virus

Researchers from the Department of Social Work at Stockholm University argue that due to the combination of Swedish governmental agencies' focus on emergency care (with higher status) and Swedish elderly care's scarce resources (and considerably lower status), it is no wonder that the Covid-19 pandemic has hit elderly homes to such a great extent.<sup>115</sup> The delay in responses on how to mitigate transmission within Swedish elderly care can be illustrated by the Swedish media coverage, which shows that up until 8 March, 75 000 articles had been published about Covid-19 – yet less than 1 percent focused on the elderly care.<sup>116</sup> In a report published as part of the Corona Commission's examination of Swedish elderly care<sup>117</sup>, the author furthermore concludes that most countries pandemic control, including Sweden's, placed an initial focus on the intensive care, which was prioritized regarding protective equipment and testing of the virus. The report also emphasizes that international organizations such as WHO and OECD, as well as various international researchers, have noted that the Covid-19 pandemic has set focus on resource and organizational deficiencies within elderly care, which is often underfinanced.

## Conclusion

Through an examination of the working conditions for nurses, assistant nurses and care assistants, this report elucidates the disproportionate role women play in responding to the Covid-19 pandemic and the challenges as well as risks they incur. Although it is difficult to get a clear and nuanced overview of the situation since the crisis is seemingly far from over and since various data is still lacking, what may be ascertained is that the Covid-19 pandemic has reshaped the healthcare landscape and placed additional burden on healthcare staff facing heavier workloads, PPE shortages and increased physical and mental strain.

An important aspect to draw from this report is the necessity of acknowledging the difficult and tremendously valuable work performed by health workers during the current pandemic, but the individualized narratives that on the one hand labels health workers "heroes", yet on the other hand imposes guilt upon them (especially upon foreign-born health workers) calls for interrogation. What needs to be emphasized is rather the connection between the duty of health workers and society's reciprocal obligations, and the increased challenges to the occupational health and well-being of women in caring professions has to be included in policies as well as decision-making. Furthermore, the intersectional burdens exacerbated by Covid-19 highlighted in this report stresses the political awareness needed to deal adequately with inequalities in the current pandemic crisis as well as in future crisis scenarios.

The Swedish Covid-19 strategy has, since the beginning of the virus outbreak, received critique over being aimed at a homogenous majority society; the authorities' language use and communication methods have been denounced for lacking clarity and the overall strategy has been critiqued for not considering the fact that the ability to maintain social distancing is far from the same for everyone.<sup>118</sup> Moreover, in a report from the national Corona Comission<sup>119</sup> presented in December 2020, the failure to protect the elderly population is primarily related to structural issues within the elderly care that has existed long before the outbreak of Covid-19, and according to the authors of the report a national overview of the municipalities' preparedness when the spread of infection took off was lacking. Several measures that need to be taken within the elderly care are pointed out in the report such as decreased numbers of hourly employees, increased medical equipment on site. The Corona Comission also emphasizes the urgency of increased education and higher wages for health workers employed within the elderly care, especially for those at the bottom of the scale.

During the fall 2020, the infection rates have once again risen<sup>120</sup> and a new wave of Covid-19 has hit Sweden as well as the world in general. Many lessons have hopefully contributed to improvements in managing health workers' situation, but the structural problems confronting the Swedish healthcare sector demand reforms that require being built up over time. This report also demonstrates that the role of gender, class and ethnicity pose urgent challenges for policy makers to attend to.

### Endnotes

1 Kavaliunas, A, Ocaya, P, Mumper, J, Lindfeldt, I & Kyhlstedt, M. (2020). Swedish Policy Analysis for Covid-19. *Health Policy Technol*.19(4). https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC7455549/

2 Folkhälsomyndigheten. (2019). *Pandemiberedskap: Hur vi förbereder oss – ett kunskapsunderlag*. https://www.folkhalsomyndigheten.se/publicerat-material/publikationsarkiv/p/ pandemiberedskap-hur-vi-kommunicerar-ett-kunskapsunderlag/

3 Socialstyrelsen. (24 May 2020). *Statistik över antal avlidna i Covid-19*. https://www. socialstyrelsen.se/statistik-och-data/statistik/statistik-om-covid-19/statistik-over-antal-avlidna-icovid-19/

4 Socialstyrelsen. (6 May 2020). *Ny statistik om smittade och avlidna i Covid-19 bland äldre.* https://www.socialstyrelsen.se/om-socialstyrelsen/pressrum/press/ny-statistik-om-smittade-och-avlidna-i-covid-19-70-ar-och-aldre/

5 Hammarström, A, Kwiatkowska, M, Nyman, L & Hammarström, E. (28 May 2020). Felaktig organisation grund till tragedin inom äldrevården. *Läkartidningen*. https://lakartidningen.se/opinion/ debatt/2020/05/felaktig-organisation-grund-till-tragedin-inom-aldrevarden/

6 Folkhälsomyndigheten. (2020). *Covid-19: Demografisk beskrivning av bekräftade covid-19 fall i Sverige 13 mars-7 maj 2020*. https://www.folkhalsomyndigheten.se/contentassets/ d6538f6c359e448ba39993a41e1116e7/covid-19-demografisk-beskrivning-bekraftade-covid-19-fall. pdf

7 Delegationen mot segregation. (2020). *Coronapandemins påverkan för arbetet mot segregation*. https://www.delmos.se/wp-content/uploads/2020/07/Coronapandemins-paverkan-p%C3%A5-arbetetmot-segregation.pdf

8 Jefferson, T & Heneghan, C. (8 April 2020). *COVID-19 – The tipping point*. The Centre for Evidence-based Medicine. https://www.cebm.net/covid-19/covid-19-the-tipping-point/

9 World Health Organization. (2019). Delivered by women, led by men: A gender and equity analysis of the global health and social workforce. Human Resources for Health Observer Series No. 24. https://www.who.int/docs/default-source/nursing/delivered-by-women-led-by-men

10 Statistiska Centralbyrån. (5 March 2020). *20 vanligaste yrkena för kvinnor*: https://www.scb. se/hitta-statistik/statistik-efter-amne/arbetsmarknad/sysselsattning-forvarvsarbete-och-arbetstider/ yrkesregistret-med-yrkesstatistik/pong/tabell-och-diagram/20-vanligaste-yrkena-for-kvinnor/

11 Ibid

12 Robsahm, M. (7 April 2020). Svensk vård behöver invandrare. *Motargument*. https://motargument.se/2020/04/07/svensk-vard-behover-invandrare/

13 Kliniska studier. (4 November 2016). Det svenska sjukvårdssystemet. https://www.

kliniskastudier.se/forskningslandet-sverige/det-svenska-sjukvardssystemet.html

14 Socialstyrelsen. (25 April 2019). About the Swedish healthcare system. https://www.

socialstyrelsen.se/en/about-us/healthcare-for-visitors-to-sweden/about-the-swedish-healthcaresystem/

15 Socialstyrelsen. (8 November 2019). *Fortsatt goda resultat för svensk hälso- och sjukvård i ny OECD-rapport*. https://www.socialstyrelsen.se/om-socialstyrelsen/pressrum/press/fortsatt-goda-resultat-for-svensk-halso--och-sjukvard-i-ny-oecd-rapport/

16 Sweden. (5 May 2020). Healthcare in Sweden. https://sweden.se/society/health-care-in-sweden/

17 Wingborg, M. (2017). Marknadiseringen av den svenska sjukvården – så gick det till. *Arena Idé*. https://arenaide.se/wp-content/uploads/sites/2/2017/11/marknadiseringen-av-den-svenska-sjukv-arden-sa-gick-det-till-20171026.pdf

**18** Målqvist, I, Åborg, C & Forsman, M. (2011). *Styrformer och arbetsförhållanden inom vård och omsorg – En kunskapssammanställning om New Public Management*. Karolinska Institutets folkhälsoakademi. http://dok.slso.sll.se/CAMM/Rapportserien/2011/KIF2011\_11.pdf

**19** Government Offices of Sweden. (20 March 2020). *Work in the areas of public health, medical care, social care and social insurance with regard to the covid-19 virus*. https://www.government.se/articles/2020/03/s-work-in-the-areas-of-public-health-medical-care-social-care-and-social-insurance-with-regard-to-the-covid-19-virus/

**20** Folkhälsomyndigheten. (2020). *Our mission – to strengthen and develop public health.* https://www.folkhalsomyndigheten.se/the-public-health-agency-of-sweden/

21 Socialstyrelsen. (17 March 2020). *Stöd och vägledning till hälso- och sjukvården*. https://www. socialstyrelsen.se/coronavirus-covid-19/stod-till-halso-och-sjukvard/

22 Arbetsmiljöverket. (23 September 2020). *Smittrisker på arbetsplatsen*. https://www.av.se/halsaoch-sakerhet/sjukdomar-smitta-och-mikrobiologiska-risker/smittrisker-i-arbetsmiljon/coronaviruset/ smittrisker-pa-arbetsplatsen/

23 Folkhälsomyndigheten. (11 April 2020). *Skydd mot smitta inom vård och omsorg*. https://www. folkhalsomyndigheten.se/nyheter-och-press/nyhetsarkiv/2020/april/skydd-mot-smitta-inom-vard-ochomsorg/

24 ibid

25 Ohlin, E & Andersson, J. (30 April 2020). Folkhälsomyndigheten uppdaterar sina råd om skyddsutrustning. *Läkartidningen*. https://lakartidningen.se/aktuellt/nyheter/2020/03/ folkhalsomyndigheten-uppdaterar-sina-rad-om-skyddsutrustning/

**26** Kallin, J. (1 April 2020). "Förtydliga riktlinjerna om skyddsutrustning". *Vårdfokus*. https:// www.vardfokus.se/webbnyheter/2020/april/fortydliga-riktlinjerna-om-skyddsutrustning/

27 Grill Pettersson, M. (16 April 2020). Myndighet ville skärpa rekommendationerna om skyddskläder mot covid-19. *SVT*. https://www.svt.se/nyheter/inrikes/svt-avslojar-arbetsmiljoverket-ville-se-skarpare-rekommendationer-om-skyddsklader

28 Ibid

**29** Ohlin, E & Andersson, J. (30 April 2020). Folkhälsomyndigheten uppdaterar sina råd om skyddsutrustning. *Läkartidningen*. https://lakartidningen.se/aktuellt/nyheter/2020/03/ folkhalsomyndigheten-uppdaterar-sina-rad-om-skyddsutrustning/

**30** Folkhälsomyndigheten. (30 March 2020). *Rekommendationer för handläggning och val av skyddsåtgärder mot Covid-19 inom vård och omsorg*. (20197). https://www.folkhalsomyndigheten.se/

publicerat-material/publikationsarkiv/r/rekommendationer-for-handlaggning/

**31** World Health Organization. (3 March 2020). *Shortage of personnel protective equipment endangering health workers worldwide*. https://www.who.int/news/item/03-03-2020-shortage-of-personal-protective-equipment-endangering-health-workers-worldwide

**32** Socialstyrelsen. (2020, 9 april). *Socialstyrelsens nationella lägesrapport 2020-03-09*. https://www.socialstyrelsen.se/globalassets/sharepoint-dokument/dokument-webb/ovrigt/ socialstyrelsen-nationell-lagesrapport-200309.pdf

33 Öhman, D. (15 June 2020). Pandemiplaner saknar krav på skyddsutrustning. SVT. https:// sverigesradio.se/artikel/7431812

34 Ibid

**35** Rågsjö, K & Lindberg, J. (25 March 2020). "Att skydda vårdpersonal måste vara prio ett". *Läkartidningen*. https://www.dagensmedicin.se/opinion/debatt/att-skydda-sjukvardspersonal-maste-vara-prio-ett/

**36** Cato, C. (26 October 2020). Regionbasen: "Jag tror inte på beredskapslager". *Dagens Nyheter*. https://www.dn.se/sverige/regionbasen-jag-tror-inte-pa-beredskapslager/

37 Novus. (2020). *Sjuksköterska i coronatider 2020*. https://mb.cision.com/ Main/1515/3109588/1246243.pdf

**38** TT. (13 July 2020). 10000 coronafall bland vårdpersonal i Sverige. *Dagens Industri*. https://www.di.se/nyheter/over-10-000-coronafall-bland-vardpersonal-i-sverige/

**39** Hjorth, A. (20 April 2020). Stor oro hos personal efter coronadödsfall. *Arbetarskydd*. https:// www.arbetarskydd.se/arbetsmiljo/stor-oro-hos-vardpersonal-efter-coronadodsfall-6993941

**40** Kommunal. (19 April 2020). *Coronaviruset är lika farligt oavsett vart det finns*. https://www. kommunal.se/nyhet/coronaviruset-ar-lika-farligt-oavsett-var-det-finns

**41** Hjort, M. (12 October 2020). Skyddsombud fick rätt mot Arbetsmiljöverket om skyddsstopp. *Kommunalarbetaren*. https://ka.se/2020/10/12/skyddsombud-fick-ratt-mot-arbetsmiljoverket-om-skyddsstopp/

**42** Beckström, L. (21 October 2020). Vårdens kvinnor inte viktiga nog. *Dagens arena*. https:// www.dagensarena.se/opinion/vardens-kvinnor-inte-viktiga-nog/

**43** Sveriges Kommuner och Regioner. (2020). *Fakta om äldreomsorgen i ljuset av Coronapandemin*. https://rapporter.skr.se/fakta-om-aldreomsorgen.html

44 Grill Pettersson, M & Ulander, K. (26 March 2020). Stor kartläggning - materialbrist och personalbrist hotar äldreboenden och hemtjänsten. *SVT*. https://www.svt.se/nyheter/inrikes/stor-kartlaggning-materialbrist-och-personalbrist-hotar-aldreboenden-och-hemtjansten

**45** Alstermark, C. (2 June 2020). Många i äldreomsorgen saknar fortfarande skyddsutrustning. *Kommunalarbetaren*. https://ka.se/2020/06/02/manga-i-aldreomsorgen-saknar-fortfarande-skyddsutrustning/

**46** Inspektionen för vård och omsorg. (2020). *Genomförd tillsyn kring åtgärder för minskad smittspridning*. https://www.ivo.se/tillsyn/tillsyn-aldreomsorgen-covid-pandemin/genomford-tillsyn-atgarder-minskad-smittspridning/

47 Ridderstedt, M & Sadikovic, A. (24 September 2020). Personal på boenden larmade – ska ha tystats av ledningen. *Sveriges Radio*. https://sverigesradio.se/sida/artikel.

aspx?programid=83&artikel=7559433

**48** Sveriges Kommuner och Regioner. (3 April 2020). *Krislägesavtal aktiveras för IVA i Region Stockholm*. https://skr.se/tjanster/press/nyheter/nyhetsarkiv/krislagesavtalaktiverasforivairegionstockholm.32698.html

49 O'Mahony, K. (19 May 2020). 120 timmar övertid på fyra månader. Vårdfokus.

https://www.vardfokus.se/webbnyheter/2020/maj/120-timmar-overtid-pa-fyra-manader/

50 Ibid

**51** Inspektionen för vård och omsorg. (2020). *Genomförd tillsyn kring åtgärder för minskad smittspridning*. https://www.ivo.se/tillsyn/tillsyn-aldreomsorgen-covid-pandemin/genomford-tillsyn-atgarder-minskad-smittspridning/

52 Heimersson, A. (5 June 2020). Hög sjukfrånvaro inom äldrevården. *Dagens Arena*. https://www. dagensarena.se/innehall/hog-sjukfranvaro-inom-aldrevarden/

53 Arbman Hansing, S. (21 April 2020). 23 av 57 anställda på äldreboende gick till jobbet sjuka. *Göteborgs Posten*. https://www.gp.se/nyheter/göteborg/23-av-57-anställda-på-äldreboende-gick-tilljobbet-sjuka-1.27040356

54 Försäkringskassan. (2020). *Coronaviruset – det här gäller*. https://www.forsakringskassan.se/ privatpers/coronaviruset-det-har-galler

55 Persson, E. (3 April 2020). Alla privata vårdgivare kan få ställa upp med personal. *Dagens Arena*. https://www.dagensarena.se/innehall/alla-privata-vardgivare-kan-fa-stalla-upp-med-personal/
56 Ibid

57 Westin, J. (22 April 2020). Hon sa upp sig efter omplacering till akuten. *Vårdfokus*. https:// www.vardfokus.se/webbnyheter/2020/april/hon-sa-upp-sig-efter-omplacering-till-akuten/

58 Mirsch, H. (27 March 2020). Skolsköterskor förflyttas till äldrevården. *Vårdfokus*. https://www. vardfokus.se/webbnyheter/2020/mars/skolskoterskor-forflyttas-till-aldrevarden/

**59** Lindqvist, A. (11 May 2020). Skolsköterskor protesterar mot omplacering. *Sveriges Radio*. https://sverigesradio.se/sida/artikel.aspx?programid=96&artikel=7470394

60 Novus. (2020). *Sjuksköterska i coronatider 2020*. https://mb.cision.com/ Main/1515/3109588/1246243.pdf

**61** O'Mahony, K. (14 May 2020). Tuffa omplaceringar i coronakrisens spår. *Vårdfokus*. https:// www.vardfokus.se/webbnyheter/2020/maj/tuffa-omplaceringar-i-coronakrisens-spar/

62 Lund, S. (13 May 2020). Hög sjukfrånvaro drabbar vårdpersonal: "Behandlar oss som brickor". *Arbetet*. https://arbetet.se/2020/05/13/hog-sjukfranvaro-drabbar-vardpersonal-behandlar-oss-sombrickor/

**63** Wall, E. (2020). Hellre en rimlig jobbsituation än applåder: Vårdpersonalens budskap om arbetssituationen under den första tiden av smittspridning av Coronavirsuet i Sverige 2020. Mittuniversitetet. http://miun.diva-portal.org/smash/get/diva2:1440234/FULLTEXT01.pdf

64 Westin, A, Jamshidi, J & Killgren, S. (22 March 2020). Region Stockholms beslut: Slutar provta vårdpersonal. Aftonbladet. https://www.aftonbladet.se/nyheter/a/4q8MK6/region-stockholms-beslut-slutar-provta-vardpersonal

**65** Pramsten, S. (13 March 2020). Brist på test för nya coronaviruset. Läkartidningen. https://lakartidningen.se/aktuellt/nyheter/2020/03/brist-pa-tester-for-nya-coronaviruset/

66 Silvestri, M, Quttineh, M & Ribeiro, S. (15 April 2020). "Fler tester kräver personal med rätt kompetens". *Dagens Medicin*. https://www.dagensmedicin.se/artiklar/2020/04/15/fler-tester-kraver-personal-med-ratt-kompetens/

67 Lindström, J. (2020, 24 juni). Vårdpersonal måste köa för att göra coronatester. *ETC*. https:// www.etc.se/inrikes/vardpersonal-maste-koa-att-gora-coronatester

**68** Sveriges Kommuner och Regioner. (2020). *Fakta om äldreomsorgen i ljuset av Coronapandemin.* https://rapporter.skr.se/fakta-om-aldreomsorgen.html

**69** TT. (11 April 2020). Nu testas vårdpersonal – men inte äldreomsorg. *Dagens Industri*. https:// www.di.se/nyheter/nu-testas-vardpersonal-men-inte-aldreomsorg/

70 Ferm, M. (29 April 2020). Hennes mamma nekades coronatest – då startade hon upprop för personal inom äldrevården. *SVT*. https://www.svt.se/nyheter/lokalt/stockholm/hon-startade-upprop-for-personal-inom-aldrevarden

71 Ferm, M. (29 April 2020). Nu ska personal på Botkyrkas äldreboende testas för antikroppar mot covid-19. *SVT*. https://www.svt.se/nyheter/lokalt/stockholm/personal-pa-botkyrkas-aldreboenden-ska-testas-for-antikroppar

72 Ridderstedt, M. (5 November 2020). Läkare: Fler bör testas när smitta upptäcks på äldreboende. *Sveriges Radio*. https://sverigesradio.se/artikel/7592310

73 Westin, J. (4 juni 2020). Mer än 400 sjuksköterskor har dött av Coronaviruset. *Vårdfokus*. https://www.vardfokus.se/webbnyheter/2020/juni/mer-an-600-sjukskoterskor-har-dott-avcoronaviruset/

74 TT. (13 July 2020). Över 10.000 coronafall bland vårdpersonal i Sverige. *Dagens Industri*. https://www.di.se/nyheter/over-10-000-coronafall-bland-vardpersonal-i-sverige/

75 Youhana, C. (13 July 2020). Dålig skyddsutrustning drabbar svensk vårdpersonal. *ETC*. https:// www.etc.se/inrikes/dalig-skyddsutrusning-drabbar-svensk-vardpersonal

M Gardner, J, Willem, L, Van der Wijngaart, W, Kamerlin, S.C.H, Brusselaers, N & Kasson, P.
(2020). *Intervention strategies against COVID-19 and their estimated impact on Swedish healthcare capacity.* https://www.medrxiv.org/content/10.1101/2020.04.11.20062133v1.full.pdf

77 Beckström, L. (21 October 2020). Vårdens kvinnor inte viktiga nog. *Dagens Arena*. https:// www.dagensarena.se/opinion/vardens-kvinnor-inte-viktiga-nog/ & Arbetsmiljöverket. (13 October 2020). *Anmälda arbetssjukdomar ökar dramatiskt*. https://www.av.se/press/anmaldaarbetssjukdomar-okar-dramatiskt/

78 Ibid

Folkhälsomyndigheten. (2020). Covid-19: Demografisk beskrivning av bekräftade
 covid-19 fall i Sverige 13 mars-7 maj 2020. https://www.folkhalsomyndigheten.se/contentassets/
 d6538f6c359e448ba39993a41e1116e7/covid-19-demografisk-beskrivning-bekraftade-covid-19-fall.
 pdf

**80** Ohlin, E. (24 April 2020). Utlandsfödda är överrepresenterade bland de smittade. *Läkartidningen*. https://lakartidningen.se/aktuellt/nyheter/2020/04/utlandsfodda-aroverrepresenterade-bland-de-smittade/

81 Busch, E. (2 April 2020). Våga tala klarspråk om corona och förorten. *Aftonbladet*. https://www. aftonbladet.se/debatt/a/naxyEm/vaga-tala-klarsprak-om-corona-och-fororten

82 Sayers, F. (17 April 2020). Swedish expert: why lockdowns are the wrong policy. *UnHerd*. https://unherd.com/thepost/coming-up-epidemiologist-prof-johan-giesecke-shares-lessons-from-sweden/

83 From Utterstedt, AC, Bjuhr, L, Sehlin, A. (17 April 2020). Äldreomsorgen är inte en integrationsåtgärd. *Aftonbladet*. https://www.aftonbladet.se/debatt/a/Op997O/aldreomsorgen-ar-inte-en-integrationsatgard

84 Hansson, E. & Jakobsson, K. (2020). *Covid-19 i trångbodda förorter och på äldreboende - samverkande strukturella faktorer? En geografisk analys av samband mellan förutsättningar för social distans och kontakter med äldre i Stockholm, Göteborg och Malmö.* Samhällsmedicin och Folkhälsa, Göteborgs Universitet. http://hdl.handle.net/2077/64124

85 Hansson, E, Albin, M, Rasmussen, M & Jakobsson, K. (29 June 2020). Stora skillnader i överdödlighet våren 2020 utifrån födelseland. *Läkartidningen*. https://lakartidningen.se/klinik-och-vetenskap-1/artiklar-1/originalstudie/2020/06/stora-skillnader-i-overdodlighet-varen-2020-utifran-fodelseland/

**86** Ekelöf, E. (9 September 2020). Chefen avgörande för samvetsstress. *Arbetsmiljöforskning*. https://arbetsmiljoforskning.se/chefen-avgorande-for-samvetsstress/

87 Almstedt, V., Elovsson, M., Zillén, M., Kärrman, A-C., Johansson, H. & Ribeiro, S. (31 October 2020). Sluta skuldbelägga äldrevården i krisen. *Aftonbladet*. https://www.aftonbladet.se/debatt/a/jBB0rz/sluta-skuldbelagga-aldrevarden-i-krisen

**88** Centrum för epidemiologi och samhällsmedicin. (2020). *Coronapandemin och psykisk hälsa*. https://www.folkhalsoguiden.se/globalassets/verksamheter/forskning-och-utveckling/centrum-forepidemiologi-och-samhallsmedicin/folkhalsoguiden/rapporter-och-faktablad/coronapandemin-ochpsykisk-halsa---en-prognos-om-kort--och-langsiktiga-effekter\_uppdaterad-2020-04-28.pdf

**89** Försäkringskassan. (2018). *Sjukfrånvaron på svensk arbetsmarknad: Sjukskrivningar längre än 14 dagar och avslut inom 180 dagar i olika branscher och yrken*. https://www.forsakringskassan. se/wps/wcm/connect/5b9d37a9-a56d-4453-896f-fed299534d91/socialforsakringsrapport-2018-02. pdf?MOD=AJPERES&CVID=

**90** Walukiewicz, E. (18 May 2020). Coronaeffekter: Vårdpersonalen kan bli sjuk – av stressen. *SVT*. https://www.svt.se/nyheter/lokalt/stockholm/coronakrisen-kan-drabba-vardpersonalens-psykiska-halsa

**91** Harris, G. (19 July 2020). Psykisk ohälsa hos vårdpersonal i spåren av corona. *SVT*. https://www.svt.se/nyheter/inrikes/psykisk-ohalsa-hos-vardpersonal-i-sparen-av-corona

92 Novus. (2020). *Sjuksköterska i coronatider 2020*. https://mb.cision.com/ Main/1515/3109588/1246243.pdf

**93** Inspektionen för vård och omsorg. (2020). *Genomförd tillsyn kring åtgärder för minskad smittspridning*. https://www.ivo.se/tillsyn/tillsyn-aldreomsorgen-covid-pandemin/genomford-tillsyn-atgarder-minskad-smittspridning/

94 Selberg, R. (15 September 2020). Covid-19 and the contradictions of care. *Feminist perspectives on Covid-19*. https://feministperspectivescovid-19.blogg.lu.se/covid-19-and-the-contradictions-of-care/

95 Hansen, P. (24 December 2015). Så är en julafton på intensiven. *Dagens Nyheter*. https://www.

dn.se/sverige/sa-ar-en-julafton-pa-intensiven/

**96** Cox, CL. (June 2020). Why praising healthcare workers as "heroic" is not the best way to support them. *Journal of Medical Ethics*. https://blogs.bmj.com/medical-ethics/2020/06/08/why-praising-healthcare-workers-as-heroic-is-not-the-best-way-to-support-them/

97 Försäkringskassan. (2015). Vård och omsorg har flest nya sjukfall i Sverige.

https://www.forsakringskassan.se/wps/wcm/connect/e1c99b35-629c-4801-944a-81dd359b303c/ korta-analyser-2015-1.pdf?MOD=AJPERES&CVID=

**98** Statistiska centralbyrån. (19 April 2018). *Sjuksköterskor mer jämställda än läkare*. https://www. scb.se/hitta-statistik/artiklar/2018/sjukskoterskor-mer-jamstallda-an-lakare/

**99** See for example; Weilenmann, L. (18 December 2017). Sjuksköterskor med utländsk bakgrund känner sig diskriminerade. *Vårdfokus*. https://www.vardfokus.se/arbetsmiljo/sjukskoterskor-med-utlandsk-bakgrund-kande-sig-diskriminerade/

**100** Mörtvik, R. (2018). *Är dåliga löner och villkor inom vård och omsorg ett hot mot kompetensförsörjningen?*. Vårdförbundet and Kommunal.

https://www.vardforbundet.se/siteassets/engagemang-och-paverkan/sa-paverkar-vardforbundet/ rapport\_daliga\_loner\_och\_villkor\_i\_vard-\_och\_omsorgssektorn\_-vardforbundet-kommunal-2018.pdf **101** Wall, E. (2020). *Hellre en rimlig jobbsituation än applåder: Vårdpersonalens budskap om arbetssituationen under den första tiden av smittspridning av Coronavirsuet i Sverige 2020.* Institutionen för hälsovetenskap, Mittuniversitetet. http://www.diva-portal.org/smash/get/ diva2:1440234/FULLTEXT01.pdf

**102** Martinsson, K. (15 April 2020). Var fjärde är tillfälligt anställd i den kommunala äldrevården. *Arbetet.* https://arbetet.se/2020/04/15/var-fjarde-ar-tillfalligt-anstalld-i-den-kommunala-aldrevarden/

**103** Inspektionen för socialförsäkringen. (2016). Tidsbegränsade anställningar och sjukförsäkringen. https://inspsf.se/download/18.6ce5045216a58f96d2f5604e/1565330432264/Tidsbe gränsadeanställningarochsjukförsäkringen202016-1ar.pdf

Martinsson, K. (15 April 2020). Var fjärde är tillfälligt anställd i den kommunala äldrevården. *Arbetet.* https://arbetet.se/2020/04/15/var-fjarde-ar-tillfalligt-anstalld-i-den-kommunala-aldrevarden/
Alstermark, C. (2 June 2020). Många i äldreomsorgen saknar fortfarande skyddsutrustning. *Kommunalarbetaren.* https://ka.se/2020/06/02/manga-i-aldreomsorgen-saknar-fortfarande-skyddsutrustning/

**106** Sveriges Kommuner och Regioner. (2020). *Fakta om äldreomsorgen i ljuset av Coronapandemin*. https://rapporter.skr.se/fakta-om-aldreomsorgen.html

107 Odeberg, E. (2020). Trygghet på arbetsmarknaden – En rapport om arbetsrätt och anställningsvillkor i välfärden. Kommunal. https://www.kommunal.se/sites/default/files/attachment/ trygghet\_pa\_arbetsmarknaden\_rapport\_kommunal\_20200630\_webb\_.pdf

**108** Kommunal. (n.d.). *Vad du behöver veta om otrygga anställningar – En sammanfattning från Kommunals utredningsenhet*. https://www.kommunal.se/sites/default/files/faq\_om\_otrygga\_anstallningar.pdf

**109** Alkhaffaji, I. (16 May 2018). Störst skillnad i vård, skola och omsorg. *Arbetet*. https://arbetet. se/2018/05/16/storst-skillnad-i-skola-vard-och-omsorg/

110 Wondmeneh, Y. (2013). Mångfald i äldreomsorgen. Kommunal. https://www.kommunal.se/

sites/default/files/mangfald\_i\_aldreomsorgen.pdf

111 Gordon AL, Goodman C, Achterberg W, Barker RO, Burns E, Hanratty B, Martin FC, Meyer J, O'Neill D, Schols J, Spilsbury K. (2020). Commentary: COVID in care homes- challenges and dilemmas in healthcare delivery. *Age Ageing*, 24;49(5),701-705. DOI: 10.1093/ageing/afaa113.

112 The Lancet. (15 March 2014). Global elderly care in crisis. *The Lancet*, 383(9921).DOI: https://doi.org/10.1016/S0140-6736(14)60463-3

**113** Saleem, N. (17 June 2020). Psykisk ohälsa bland personal inom äldreomsorgen. *Sveriges Radio*. https://sverigesradio.se/artikel/7496782

114 Wall, E. (2020). *Hellre en rimlig jobbsituation än applåder: Vårdpersonalens budskap om arbetssituationen under den första tiden av smittspridning av Coronavirsuet i Sverige 2020.* Institutionen för hälsovetenskap, Mittuniversitetet. http://www.diva-portal.org/smash/get/ diva2:1440234/FULLTEXT01.pdf

115 Szebehely, M, Strandell, R & Stranz, A. (24 April 2020). Äldreomsorgens låga status öppnar upp för smittan. *Kommunalarbetaren*. https://ka.se/2020/04/24/aldreomsorgens-laga-status-oppnar-for-smittan/

116 Ibid

117 Szebehely, M. (2020). *Internationella erfarenheter av covid-19 i äldreboenden*. https://www. regeringen.se/4af363/contentassets/a8e708fff5e84279bf11adbd0f78fcc1/internationella-erfarenheterav-covid-19-i-aldreboenden\_webb.pdf

**118** Klinghoffer, S. (30 June 2020). Kritiserar FHM:s råd: "Glömt människor i utsatta områden". *SVT.* https://www.svt.se/nyheter/inrikes/lakare-kritiserar-folkhalsomyndighetens-coronarad-de-har-glomt-manniskor-i-utsatta-omraden

SOU 2020:80. *Äldreomsorgen under pandemin*. https://www.regeringen.se/4af379/
contentassets/a8e708fff5e84279bf11adbd0f78fcc1/sou\_2020\_80\_aldreomsorgen-under-pandemin.pdf
The Visual and Data Journalism Team. (2 December 2020). Covid-19 pandemic: Tracking the global coronavirus outbreak. *BBC*. https://www.bbc.com/news/world-51235105

GADIP 2020 www.gadip.se info@gadip.se

Gothenburg, Sweden

